The EMHECA Forum

Minutes of the meeting held at the Walkers Stadium Leicester. 

14th December 2004 @ 11am.
Present:

Nick Costin



Chair EMHECA
Alison McCafferty


Vice chair- EMHECA

Ros Badley



Secretariat EMHECA
Denise Marsden


Wellingborough Borough Council

Alan Isaac



South Northants Council

Sue Latham



Kettering Borough Council


Ben Agbafi



Hinckley & Bosworth BC




Roy Mathews


Melton Borough Council

Shane Conway


Northampton Borough Council

Bruce Pittingale


Chair UK HECA
Helen Atkins



UK HECA Secretariat
Richard Murrell


Derby City Council
Clare Harrison


Derby City Council

Don Lack



Leicester City Council

Karen Lond



West Lindsey District Council

Simon Church


Powergen Warm Front

1. Apologies

Jane Poxon – British Gas
Lisa Sims- Powergen
Rita Cudd- EDF
Sheila Hood- Rushcliff BC

2. Minutes 
2.1 Minutes approved

3. Matters arising
None

4. Presentation from Bruce Pittingale, Chair UK HECA.

Bruce outlined the structure of the UK HECA and its role in providing feedback at a national level. The UK HECA is split into 8 English regions and the devolved countries. The forum provides a platform which encourages debate and fosters new ideas. The forum can also provide communication channels with the Energy Saving Trust and DEFRA. Within 4-5 steps Local Authority officers can influence DEFRA on budgets and decisions. However, some officers felt that the message was diluted before it reached DEFRA. 
BP felt that the East Midlands region should try to raise the profile of the work already being carried out by many individual officers and local authorities. It was felt that more regional innovation bids could be made to highlight some of the excellent schemes set up across the area; e.g. the Northants ‘Hot Property’ Landlords project.

Local Authorities need to ensure that they practise what they preach in terms of energy use. For information about the Energy Challenge contact Helen Chadwick at EMRA or Dianne Whitelaw at GOEM. There may be some funding available for workshops, with up to £100,000 in each of next 3 years. The assemblies provide a good route and link into local partnerships; The Sustainable Energy Act is due in 2007 which will mean that they will need to take a broader view. HECA officers undertake a wide range of tasks, some of which do not input into council energy policies. 
5. Feedback from Chair:
The theme of next years National Home Energy Conference is ‘all change for climate change’ and is sponsored by Enact. The conference promotes best practice and generates new ideas. Past delegates have certainly enjoyed their conference experiences! To book your place contact Helen Atkins Tel: 0116 299 5133, Fax: 0116 299 5143 or email: ukheca@leicester.gov.uk Nominations for awards should also be sent to Helen.  
The UK Public Health Conference is to be held in Newcastle and the UK HECA will be represented at the event. Research is being carried out to identify the links between health and weather, especially to predict rises in incidence of coronary illness. As Primary Care Trusts pay for the hospital beds used by their patient’s poor housing conditions and fuel poverty are of increasing interest to them.
There are continuing attempts to provide a formal HECA qualification. There are 4 generic job descriptions available for different levels of activities.
NC to write to all East Midlands HECA officers in the New Year asking for suggestions for future meetings and proposals for the action plan for the forum.

6.   Presentations from Company Representatives:
6.1 Simon Church, Powergen Warm Front:

Simon outlined the main points of the proposed changes to the Warm Front Scheme from 1st June 2005 for 7 years. The transition period is expected to be between February and June 2005 and it is expected that surveys carried out from 1st May will be subject to new scheme rules. 
The eligibility criteria will be the same and will continue to be for private sector housing. It is expected that the average spend will increase and the grant will be increased to reflect this. Draught proofing will be retained as a measure as this is a highly visible aspect of the scheme. Heating measures will no longer have to be ‘like for like’ which will increase the cost of measures in many cases. Where appropriate the replacement of ’intermittent’ boilers may be considered before failure. 

Scheme managers will target specific groups including the single elderly, ethnic minorities and households in rural areas. Oil fired boilers are to be included in the scheme along with the development of renewable options where appropriate. The aim will be to raise SAP rating of individual properties to 65 or better. A benefits entitlement check may be included in the assessment visit but this has still to be finalised. 
There are some pilot areas for fast tracking cases referred through PCTs with a 3 week timeline for measures to be installed. The Local Authority would be central to the process which will have nominated surveyors and installers to carry out the work and the paperwork would follow later. 

It is proposed that the budget will increase year on year. Ways to find monies for shortfalls in grants are being examined.
6.2 Jane Poxon, British Gas:
Jane was unable to attend the meeting due to illness but promised to send further information on the British Gas Council Tax discount offer if required (Please see appendix 1). BP told everyone about a similar scheme in Cambridge which is looking to include water usage and the recycling of household waste.
7. Any other business:
7.1 Some concerns were raised about the feedback from DEFRA regarding the annual HECA returns. Some officers felt the feedback provided was inadequate and of limited use, with some questioning the figures and statistics quoted. The Chair had raised this issue with J Tinkler (GOEM) who had promised to try to provide more feedback to officers. BP informed the meeting that the DERFA team responsible for the reviews is very small and so has limited resources to respond to every authority. BP suggested to the meeting that a review be carried out by their peers to ensure a fuller response, everyone present was happy with this suggestion. 
7.2 EST announced the pilot areas for the SENs which will run for 15 months. The East Midlands has not been chosen for this pilot phase.

7.3 DL asked about the Oliver Meyers research project – the feedback he received was good (approx. 42%) - details are available on the HECA fora website.
7.4 Concerns continue about the low attendance of HECA meetings. Many felt that it would strengthen the forum if it were possible to be more proactive with the Notts/Derbyshire partnership. DL suggested that this may be a good time to look at the future direction of the group. BP recommended that the EMHECA forum develop an action plan within a strategic overview. The Chair is to write to all East Midlands HECA officers in the New Year to ask for suggestions and comments about the future direction of the forum.

7.5 Date of next meeting - this will be decided following the responses received from officers about the future direction of the forum.
Appendix 1
If anyone needs further info I will gladly arrange to see them. 
Council Tax Incentive.
Available to Private Households.
Basic proposal:
Spend £175-£200 on Cavity Wall Insulation (depending on property size) and receive £100 rebate on your next council tax bill.£100 Council Tax rebate of next year’s bill.
This rebate is funded 50-50 with the LA.(Council can put in less, £30/£40, we will still put in £50)

Payments can be spread over 1-2 years, Interest Free.
4 free energy saving bulbs.(retail value £20)
Ave £90 annual energy saving.
Mailouts done by LA/Council Tax dept/EEAC's etc.

NEW ABLE TO PAY SCHEME:

Funding is for Loft/Cavity. 

Additional benefits include 
2 years interest free credit, a great winner with owner occ's. 
4 CFL's worth £34 
25 year CIGA guarantee 
Free Home Energy Efficiency Assessment worth £40 
Provides Access to Midas(Internet access programme, allows you to view those waiting for Surveys/had surveys waiting for installation etc.) Collation of Data for Heca reports. 


FREE INSULATION FOR PRIORITY HOUSEHOLDS. 

100% funding for owner occ's on benefit.
plus Benefit Health check 
One off discount of up to £15 on your energy bills. 

No contract to sign, you will receive a Media Code/Marketing Template for you to market the scheme. We arrange surveying/contractors.
JANE POXON
BUSINESS DEVELOPMENT MANAGER
MOBILE 07979 566397
BUSINESS LINE/FAX 0121 329 2940
www.house.co.uk
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